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DECISIONS OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS 

27 September 2006 in Brussels 

BELGIAN OFFER OF A SITE AT BERKENDAEL 

The Board of Governors decided as follows : 

Acknowledging that : 

1. the Belgian authorities have devoted considerable effort to finding a solution to current problems of accommodation and invested considerable sums of money into the development of buildings for this purpose

2.  the proposal of the Prime Minister merits consideration as a possible contribution to the problems posed by the considerable strain on present resources in Brussels 

Considering, nevertheless, that : 

1.  the three existing European Schools in Brussels are approaching saturation.

2.  the Board of Governors has decided in January 2003 to create a fourth European School in Brussels.

3.  in February 2005 the Board of Governors accepted the Belgian offer to place the fourth European School at the site of the Cadet school at Laeken in the North of Brussels and has noted that this school will be ready to accommodate 1,000 primary pupils in 2009 and 2,500 pupils in 2010.

4. the Board of Governors decided during its meeting at the Hague in April 2006 that “the transitory site which will be proposed is already considered as part of Brussels IV”. This offer does not allow the application of this decision.

5.  if the Berkendael site were to be accepted and used as a nucleus of Brussels IV it would entail very long journeys for families and teachers to that site or to the Laeken site from 2009 since the pupils would have to be transferred to that site on that date. The use of the Berkendael site would not ensure the transition to the Laeken site and could cause considerable disruption to many families.

 6. the need for further accommodation is an urgent necessity to avoid serious overcrowding as of September 2007 and, furthermore, it is necessary that the exact accommodation which will be available on that date should be known well in advance so that the necessary planning can take place.

7.  both the Secretary General, representing the Board of Governors, and Vice President Kallas, representing the European Institutions, following the reception of the offer of the site at Berkendael to provide accommodation until the fourth school at Laeken becomes available, requested that a further offer be made by the Belgian authorities of a site at a reasonable distance from Laeken. 

 8.  the Groupe de Suivi Brussels IV set up by the Board of Governors to help to manage the transition to the new school called for a rapid alternative proposal of a site close to Laeken.

9.  The Board of Governors discussed the question on 27 September. The Board noted the letter of the Prime Minister of Belgium of 26 September confirming that the Belgian government has no other proposals to make. Nevertheless, the Board concluded that, in view of the considerations mentioned above, an alternative offer is, in fact, indispensable to achieve a transition and a successful start of Brussels IV.

Accordingly, 

The Belgian authorities should, as a matter of urgency, and in any event before the next meeting of the Board of Governors to be held on 23, 24 25 October 2006, make an offer of another appropriate site at a location reasonably close to Laeken which must be operational as of September 2007 and which could be regarded as a complete package, so that the Board of Governors may take a decision on the matter. 

Belgium and Netherland  opposed  to the decision. 

Luxemburg abstained.
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